
DRAFT  
MINUTES OF THE 

SOLANO COUNTY PLANNING COMMISSION 
 
 

Meeting of June 4, 2020 
 

The regular meeting of the Solano County Planning Commission was held in the Solano 
County Administration Center, Board of Supervisors' Chambers (1st floor), 675 Texas 
Street, Fairfield, California. 
 
PRESENT:  Commissioners Cayler, Hollingsworth, and Chairwoman Bauer 

                      Commissioner Rhoads-Poston present via WebEx 
 

STAFF PRESENT:  Bill Emlen, Director of Resource Management 
                       Mathew Walsh, Principal Planner 
                       Nedzlene Ferrario, Senior Planner 
                      Jim Laughlin, Deputy County Counsel  
                      Jamielynne Harrison, Planning Commission Clerk 

 

Chairwoman Bauer called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.  The Pledge of Allegiance 
was recited, roll call was taken, and a quorum was present. 
 
Approval of the Agenda 
The Agenda was approved with no additions or deletions.  
 
Approval of the Minutes 
The minutes of the regular meeting of May 7, 2020 were approved as prepared.  
 
Items from the Public 
There was no one from the public wishing to speak. 
 
Regular Calendar 
 

 
Item 3 
 
 PUBLIC HEARING to consider Use Permit Application U-19-03 to allow continued use 

of the indoor and outdoor retail areas currently occupied by Simply Savvy, Suisun 
Valley Antiques/John’s Hauling, and the indoor and outdoor serving of local wines, 
beer and packaged local food products at the Suisun Valley Filling Station and Visitor’s 
Center.  The site is .96 acres total located at 2525 thru 2529 Mankas Corner Road, APN: 
0151-140-050, 060. The project is exempt from CEQA requirements under Section 
15301 (Existing Facilities) of the CEQA Guidelines.  

 
 Resource Management Director Bill Emlen provided the staff presentation.  He noted 

that in 2011, the Commission reviewed an application for this site.  It was primarily for 
John’s Hauling business.  The applicants received a use permit for the activities which 
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included some retail and the salvage operation.  In 2011, the Commission approved a 
use permit for eight (8) years.  Technically, the use permit ended in 2019.  The owner of 
the property filed for a new application prior to the expiration for the Suisun Valley 
Antiques and John’s Hauling but also for the the Suisun Valley Filling Station.  The 
applicant had to apply for a new use permit due to the total square footage of retail, as 
well as for the outside activities. The Suisun Valley Filling Station is the new use on the 
site which is a tasting facility/local product store.  

 
 Mr. Emlen’s presentation went on to address issues of General Plan consistency, Zoning 

Ordinance consistency, and a summary of key conditions addressing various aspect of 
the uses covered under the proposed use permit. 

 
 Mr. Emlen summed up by noting that the site has evolved in a positive way.  It is 

consistent with the General Plan and with Use Permit findings which are located in the 
staff report and the resolution.  Approval is recommended subject to the conditions of 
approval.  

 
 Chairperson Bauer asked if there were any questions. Commissioner Rhodes-Poston 

asked for clarification if the only reduction was pertaining to the salvage yard.   
 

 Mr. Emlen indicated “yes,” that there is a condition that requires the salvage aspect of the 
business to be reduced over a five-year period. Commissioner Rhodes-Poston wanted to 
know the impact on the business, why the yard must be reduced and if the applicant 
would provide any thoughts on this topic.  

 
 Mr. Emlen indicated that equipment and vehicles have been cleared from the parking 

area. This is a positive change and the county would like to see that continue.  He also 
stated that the condition is structured so that the applicant has a five-year phase-out and 
an additional five years if needed.  

 
 Commissioner Cayler mentioned that The Filling Station reminded her of an 

establishment in Dixon called “The Barn” which provides local food and has a beer and 
wine permit. She also indicated that she thought The Filling Station fills a need in the 
Fairfield/Suisun Valley area.   

 
 Commissioner Hollingsworth inquired as to what would trigger the additional five years.  
 
 Mr. Emlen stated that the Zoning Administrator would review the situation after 5 years, 

see the evolution of that particular corner, if the salvage operations are being kept in a 
reasonably contained condition, granting an extension might be considered.  

 
 Commissioner Hollingsworth wanted clarification regarding the 50% reduction whether it 

is in the square footage of the indoor/outdoor area or the entire area?  Mr. Emlen indicated 
that it would be based on all retail area in relation to areas dedicated to storage and 
salvage.   

 
 Commissioner Rhodes-Poston asked as to why all the businesses were under the same 

use permit instead of each business applying for their own permit. Mr. Emlen indicated 
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that it is due to the overall square footage of the retail area along with the common parking 
and circulation serving all businesses on site..  

 
 Chairperson Bauer asked if it was common to include multiple businesses under one use 

permit.  Mr. Emlen stated that it is common to have multiple businesses under one use 
permit, particularly when there is shared parking and access. 

 
 Chairperson Bauer asked if the applicants had been operating without a use permit.  Mr. 

Emlen indicated that the applicant filed their application prior to the start of business.  
They had filed and received a business license which required a use permit which is 
presently before the commission.  

 
 Chairperson Bauer asked if a bar is in conformity with the Suisun Valley Plan? Mr. Emlen 

said that a tasting room conforms with the Suisun Valley Plan. It was mentioned that the 
license is for a bar.  Mr. Emlen stated that the license is for the sale of wine and beer. 
Chairperson Bauer indicated that it is not a tasting license.   Mr. Emlen directed the 
question to the applicant. 

 
 Wendy DiGuido, owner of The Filling Station, spoke. She indicated that she has a 42 

License which is for the sale of beer and wine on site.  She also stated that she cannot 
get a tasting license because her business is not a winery.  She has beer and wine onsite 
and offsite.  Her wine product is local from Suisun Valley and Solano County.  She also 
has a 77 Event License which allows four events per year; two events in conjunction with 
the Suisun Valley Vintners Association, Passport Sunday, the Harvest Celebration and 
an anniversary event.   

 
 Chairperson Bauer invited the other applicants to speak.  
 
 John Crossley, owner of John’s Hauling and Suisun Valley Antiques and Collectibles, 

spoke to the 50% reduction of the business.  He has removed two Class A trailers and 
one truck from the property.  The recycling has been scaled back as well.  

    
 Commissioner Hollingsworth asked when the 50% reduction started; from nine years ago 

or from when the use permit is approved?  Mr. Emlen said that the intent of the condition 
is 50% from the inception of the proposed use permit.  

 
 Commissioner Hollingsworth clarified that condition and asked if the applicant 

understood.   
 
 Mr. Crossley, owner of Suisun Valley Antiques, mentioned that they have an inventory 

reduction event which usually happens on the third weekend of each month.  Previously, 
the tent prevented any parking in front of the businesses.  Presently, there is a 10 ft space 
for a fire path. There are now 26 designated and lined parking spaces available whereas 
there were only eight spaces previously.  During events, there are cones placed and a 
parking attendant to provide direction.  
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 Commissioner Hollingsworth mentioned that Ms. Mary Browning had called the 
supervisor’s office to provide comments regarding the businesses.  She was concerned 
about parking during events and the weekend nights.   

 
 Commissioner Hollingsworth asked if there is an off-site parking?  Also, he asked if there 

was any amplified sound or music outside of the building for the events?  Mr. Crossley 
stated that music is provided during the events and also bands have played at the events 
with a permit.   

 
 Chairperson Bauer asked how many times was professional traffic management hired? 

Mr. Crossley stated that traffic management was hired for every event.  
 
 Commissioner Cayler stated that when she first started on the Planning Commission, 

Mankas Corner was on the agenda. She also said that it had been fun to watch the 
business improve.  

 
 Commissioner Hollingsworth asked if it was a consideration to use the parking at the 

school?  Mr. Crossley said he had not used the school parking since it is approximately 
a mile away.  Also, it was mentioned that the school rents the parking.  

 
 Janelle Crossley indicated that when there are events at The Filling Station, there are 

more cars in the parking lot.  However, usually their parking and parking at the restaurant 
is sufficient.       

  
 Commissioner Rhodes-Poston confirmed that the school does rent their parking lot.  
 
 Chairperson Bauer opened for public hearing and asked if anyone would like to speak.  
 
 Applicant John Crossley stated that he was grateful for the support.  They had a petition 

online with 4500 signatures in support of their businesses and 181 people visited  the 
businesses in order to sign the petition.  

 
 Robert Wright of Elmira spoke in support of the businesses. He stated that he had been 

visiting “John’s place” for over ten years.  He relayed a story about a friend whom he took 
to the salvage yard.  She pointed out the tractor and stated that it was her tractor.  The 
friend, who has since passed, was 90 years old.  John indicated that he got the tractor 
from Pleasants Valley Road.  She confirmed that it was the tractor that she rode during 
World War II when all the men were at war.  She was plowing the fields in Vacaville and 
Solano County for the farmers.  Mr. Wright said that John has been an institution in this 
county and that he supports and appreciates him.   

 
 Harrison Ransow, a resident of Vallejo, spoke about Mankas Corner.  He stated that the 

people make him feel welcome.  He visits Mankas to shop but also to socialize.  He 
agreed 100% that the improvements are great!  

 
 Chairperson Bauer closed the public hearing. Bill Emlen stated for the record that 

correspondence had been received from Mary Browning and forwarded to the 
commission.  Chairperson Bauer stated for full disclosure that Mary Browning is a friend 
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and that they had talked about Mankas Corner and Suisun Valley.    
 
 Commissioner Cayler stated that this project is exempt from CEQA requirements 

according to Section 15301, Existing Facilities, of the CEQA Guidelines. Commissioner 
Cayler made a motion to approve Use Permit U-19-03 subject to the findings and 
recommended conditions of approval contained in the resolution.  Commissioner 
Hollingsworth seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously (Resolution No. 
4685). 

 
 ANNOUNCEMENTS and REPORTS 
 
 The next scheduled Planning Commission Meeting will be held on July 16, 2020.  
 
 Bill Emlen announced that Resource Management has hired a new planning manager, 

Allan Calder.  He will start in two weeks.  
 
 Commissioner Hollingsworth asked if there is a cut-off date for input regarding the 

planning commission agenda.  County Counsel Jim Laughlin stated that all the items  
considered must remain open until the time the gavel drops, and the public comment 
portion is closed.  Anyone could walk into the meeting, provide papers, and it would 
become part of the record.  The decisions of the commissioners should be based on the 
substantial evidence in the record.   

 
 Bill Emlen indicated that the commission does have the option to continue a matter if 

needed.   
 
 Since there was no further business, the meeting was adjourned.  


